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LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
MINUTES 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 2, 2014, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

ALTERNATE HEARING OFFICER SAM STARRITT 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:01 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Sam Starritt, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Debbie Kemp. 
 

II. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

1. Review Boomers, LLC dba Boomers, 436 Main Street, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Tavern – Review Status 

 
Chester Allen, owner of Boomers, was present.  He advised the Authority that 
the prospective owners are still working on putting together their LLC.  They 
have additional investors that want to be part of the LLC. 
 
Ms. Kemp advised that she had a phone conversation with one of the 
prospective owners, Mr. Mark Coffman, and he advised that they are still 
working out the details of the ownership of the LLC and he requested a month 
continuance for this item.  Ms. Kemp reminded him that at the March 19, 2014 
Liquor and Beer meeting, Hearing Officer Grattan gave them a drop dead date 
for having the transfer of ownership filed with the City Clerk’s Office of May 7, 
2014. 
 
City Attorney Shaver recommended that the review be continued once again for 
two weeks to get an update on the status and notify the prospective owners. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt agreed and asked Ms. Kemp to make sure that the 
prospective owners are aware of the date and time of the next review.  

 
III. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Bank 8 Billiards, Inc. dba Bank 8 Billiards, 2460 Patterson, Unit #3, Grand 
Junction, CO 81505, Tavern 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 Ms. Kemp reported that there were two incidents reported by the Police 

Department at the establishment, however, no administrative action has been 
taken for the establishment. 
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Hearing Officer Starritt noted that there was no one present in opposition of the 
renewal. 

 
 The application for renewal for Bank 8 Billiards, Inc. dba Bank 8 Billiards was 

found to be in order and approved. 
 
2. Fantasy, LLC dba Fantasy, 2258 Colex Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81505, 

Tavern 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 Ms. Kemp noted that there were several violations reported by the Police 

Department regarding a variety of incidents at the establishment and the City 
Attorney’s office is conducting an administrative review for an incident which 
occurred at the establishment.  Ms. Kemp also advised that there were several 
incidents involving the owner, Kevin Eardley, reported by the Police 
Department. 

 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked what the incidents were against the owner.  Ms. 
Kemp advised that Mr. Eardley is a primary subject of a homicide/burglary 
investigation with the Mesa County Sherriff’s Office, he was cited for loud music 
and loud yelling on public and private property, he was cited for disorderly 
house for loud music still playing at 7:00 a.m. in the morning and alcohol was 
strewn all over the inside and outside of the residence, there was report of a 20 
year old female being drugged and sexually assaulted at Mr. Eardley’s 
residence during a party, and Mr. Eardley was the subject of a criminal mischief 
case involving his neighbor’s property being destroyed. The damage occurred 
after Mr. Eardley received the above disorderly house citation. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked what the nature of the administrative review is.  
Ms. Kemp stated that she does not know, however, DeLayne Merritt or Meghan 
Woodland could possibly answer that.  City Attorney Shaver advised that Ms. 
Merritt is the Staff’s Prosecuting Attorney with the City Attorney’s office, and 
they keep a separation with each other for these types of issues.  Her 
representation will be from the enforcement side.  Ms. Merritt advised that the 
administrative review is for a DUI incident that occurred on March 9, 2014 
concerning an over-service and determining whether or not an administrative 
citation will be issued to the licensee for that. 
 
City Attorney Shaver advised that if an administrative citation is issued, it will be 
handled through a separate proceeding.  This is just to inform the Authority that 
this is pending and may be brought back.  City Attorney Shaver advised that the 
Authority could continue this matter and run it concurrently with the 
administrative proceeding, or could approve the renewal with the understanding 
that it may come back separately as an administrative proceeding which could 
result in a suspension or revocation. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt noted that there was no one present in opposition of the 
renewal. 
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The application for renewal for Fantasy, LLC dba Fantasy was found to be in 
order and approved noting that, if it comes back with an administrative 
proceeding, it may have some effect on the license.  Hearing Officer Starritt 
expressed concern for the violations noted for the business as well as Mr. 
Eardley’s personal violations. 

   
3. The Grand Inn, LLLP dba Holiday Inn Hotel and Suites Grand Junction, 2751 

Crossroads Boulevard, Grand Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

Hearing Officer Starritt noted that there was no one present in opposition of the 
renewal. 
 
The application for renewal for The Grand Inn, LLLP dba Holiday Inn Hotel and 
Suites Grand Junction was found to be in order and approved. 

  
4. Carson, Inc., dba Johny’s Beer and Liquor, 2648 Patterson Road, Grand 

Junction, CO 81506, Retail Liquor Store 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

Hearing Officer Starritt noted that there was no one present in opposition of the 
renewal. 
 
The application for renewal for Carson, Inc., dba Johny’s Beer and Liquor was 
found to be in order and approved. 

 
IV. APPLICATION FOR A SPECIAL EVENTS PERMIT 
 

1. Colorado Mesa University Foundation, 1450 N. 12th Street, Grand Junction, CO 
81501 – Football Legends Dinner on May 2, 2014 from 5:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m., 
1100 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 

 
Pres./Sec’y. of Org.:   Peggy Lamm, 1450 N. 12th St., Grand Junction, CO    
                                  81501 
 
Event Manager:   Rick Adleman, 1450 N. 12th St., Grand Junction, CO 

  81501 
 

Gail Howe, program coordinator for Colorado Mesa University Foundation, was 
present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Howe two documents marked A and B and 
asked her if she has personal knowledge in the document marked A.  Ms. Howe 
said she does because she completed the document.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked Ms. Howe to describe what they are applying for.  Ms. Howe said the 
football alumni chapter of the Colorado Mesa University Foundation will be 
having a fundraiser dinner at the Maverick Pavilion on campus which is a self-
contained building. City Attorney Shaver asked how many attendees are 
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expected.  Ms. Howe said about 250 people at the most.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked if Colorado Mesa University has sponsored the same or similar events in 
the past.  Ms. Howe said that they have, not with this event, but with similar 
events.  City Attorney Shaver asked if, through prior events, have experience 
with the provisions of service of alcoholic beverages.  Ms. Howe said yes.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Howe to describe how they will ensure persons are 
of lawful age to consume alcohol.  Ms. Howe said that they are hiring three 
security officers with Citadel Security & Investigations (CSI) for the event and 
will have two tables in the foyer area before the entrance to the event where 
identification will be checked and they will be wrist banded at that time.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked if anyone under the age of 21 will be allowed.  Ms. 
Howe said no.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Howe if she has knowledge of 
the document marked with a B, the diagram, and asked her to describe the 
diagram.  Ms. Howe said she does because she went to the building on campus 
and drew out the diagram.  She said that the diagram shows the front area, the 
foyer area, where people will enter and then go into an enclosed are where the 
event will be held where there will be food (a full dinner), beer and wine served, 
and a silent auction.  City Attorney Shaver asked what the series of red dots 
indicate.  Ms. Howe said that is the enclosed area and there will be no alcohol 
outside that area.  City Attorney Shaver asked how that will be maintained.  Ms. 
Howe said there will be security at the exits as well as the entrance.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Howe if it her desire that the special events permit 
be issued.  Ms. Howe said yes. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked about the Maverick building and if it is the 
Colorado Mesa University ballroom.  Ms. Howe said no, it is a free standing 
building which is white tented and used for athletics. 
 

 Hearing Officer Starritt admitted Exhibits A and B into the record (see attached) 
and found the application for a special events permit for Colorado Mesa 
University Foundation was in order and approved as the issuance of the permit 
would not be injurious to the public welfare by reason of the nature of the 
special event, its location within the community, or the failure of the applicant in 
past events to conduct the event in compliance with applicable laws and 
regulations. 

 
2. Center for Independence, Inc., 740 Gunnison Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 

81501 – Dine in the Blind on April 12, 2014 from 12:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m., 740 
Gunnison Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 

 
 Pres./Sec’y. of Org.:   Linda Taylor, 2759 B Road, Grand Junction, CO 81503 
 

Event Manager:   Tami Walter, 960 Teller Avenue, Grand Junction, CO  
  81501 

 
Tami Walter, Executive Assistant for the Center of Independence and Event 
Manager for Dine in the Blind, was present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Walter two documents marked A and B and 
asked her if she has personal knowledge of the documents.  Ms. Walter said 
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she did because she prepared the application.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. 
Walter to describe what the Center for Independence is and what she does for 
them.  Ms. Walter stated that it is a center for independent living and they help 
disabled individuals get back on their feet and learn how to live independently.  
City Attorney Shaver asked if the event is scheduled at their location of 740 
Gunnison Avenue, Grand Junction, CO.  Ms. Walter said yes.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Ms. Walter to describe for the Authority what the event is.  Ms. 
Walter said it is a fundraiser for the low vision and senior blind program.  As 
guests arrive, they are blindfolded and proceed through their dinner blindfolded 
so they can experience dinner as a person without sight.  They are told where 
their food is on the plate such at six o’clock, nine o’clock, etc.  After dinner, they 
are de-masked and there is a live auction, music, and dancing.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked if this event or similar events have been held in the past and 
have there been any problems.  Ms. Walter said this event has been held in the 
past and there have not been any problems.  City Attorney Shaver asked how 
many people are expected at the event.  Ms. Walter said that they expect 
roughly 200 and there is room for 206 people.  City Attorney Shaver asked how 
the service of alcohol will be done in accordance to the law.  Ms. Walter stated 
that everyone will be carded at the door when entering.  Anyone under 21 years 
of age will be stamped.  Everyone will be asked again for their identification at 
the bar.  Ms. Walter has been TIPS trained and will be bartending.  There will 
be three security staff that have worked security in the past.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked how many people will be working the event.  Ms. Walter said 
there will be about 15 staff members and about 20 volunteers.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Ms. Walter to describe Exhibit B.  Ms. Walter said that outlined in 
red is their gymnasium which shows the table set up and the chair placement.  
It shows the entry door where people will check in and have their identifications 
checked and they will then be led into the gymnasium.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked what perimeters they will have in place to insure that the alcoholic 
beverages will not leave the gymnasium.  Ms. Walter said that there will be 
security at the exit and the ramp area to the smoking area throughout the 
evening to make sure no one leaves the gymnasium with alcohol.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Ms. Walter if it is her desire that the special events permit be 
issued.  Ms. Walter said yes. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked about the duties of the staff versus the duties of 
the volunteers.  Ms. Walter said that the staff will be handling the security and 
the identification and the volunteers will be seating and helping the people. 
 

 Hearing Officer Starritt admitted Exhibits A and B into the record (see attached) 
and found the application for a special events permit for Center for 
Independence, Inc. was in order and approved as the issuance of the permit 
would not be injurious to the public welfare by reason of the nature of the 
special event, its location within the community, or the failure of the applicant in 
past events to conduct the event in compliance with applicable laws and 
regulations. 
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3. Juniper Ridge Community School, 640 24 ½ Road, Grand Junction, CO 81505 
– Juniper Ridge Gala on April 12, 2014 from 7:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m., La Puerta 
Dance Studio, 523 ½ Main Street, Suite A, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Malt, 
Vinous, and Spirituous 

 
 Pres./Sec’y. of Org.:   Nicole Miller, 2574 Silver Oak Court, Grand Junction, CO  

  81505 
  Event Manager:   Shawnalee Demers, 2801 Monroe Court, Grand Junction,  

  CO 81503 
 

Shawnalee Demers, President and Parent Council for the school and Event 
Manager for the Juniper Ridge Gala, was present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Demers two documents marked A and B and 
asked her if she has personal knowledge of the document marked A.  Ms. 
Demers said she did because she prepared the application.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked whose signature was on document A.  Ms. Demers said it is her 
signature.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the information on Document A, the 
questionnaire and affidavit, was true and correct.  Ms. Demers said yes.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Demers to describe the event and what they expect 
to get from the event.  Ms. Demers said it is the first year for the school and this 
is the first event they are doing.  It is a silent auction and gala, some music and 
dancing, and some fun.  They hope to bring in a lot of money for the school.  
City Attorney Shaver asked if they have an estimate of how many people will 
attend.  Ms. Demers said they are hoping for 100 people.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked how the service of alcohol will be conducted in accordance to the law.  
Ms. Demers said that they have hired Fisher’s Liquor Barn and two of their 
employees will be manning the bar.  There will be a professional armed security 
officer from Junction Security at the door and three of their volunteers will be 
greeters to be sure everyone’s identification is checked at the door.  There will 
be no one under the age of 21 years old allowed in.  The drinks will not be 
allowed outside of the room.  People will be stamped when leaving the room to 
go to the restroom so that they can get back in.  City Attorney Shaver asked if 
there was a maximum occupancy for the room.  Ms. Demers said she believed 
it was 200.  City Attorney Shaver asked who will be in charge to make sure the 
attendance does not exceed maximum occupancy.  Ms. Demers said it will be 
the security officer, herself, and the other person listed on the special events 
permit application.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Demers to describe for the 
Authority what is shown on Exhibit B.  Ms. Demers said that it is a drawing she 
drew herself.  It shows the stairs going into the building from Main Street.  At 
the top of the stairs is the main ballroom where they will be.  To the right of the 
ballroom will be tables with food.  There are other rooms that will be locked for 
the most part unless the tenants open them and bathrooms down the hall.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked how they will make sure that alcohol is not taken out or 
brought into the ballroom.  Ms. Demers stated that the greeters and the security 
officer will be at the door to the entrance.  City Attorney Shaver asked if that will 
be the only ingress/egress to the event.  Ms. Demers confirmed that to be true. 
City Attorney Shaver asked if the only area for alcohol service will be the 
ballroom area.  Ms. Demers replied affirmatively.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
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Ms. Demers if it is her desire that the special events permit be issued.  Ms. 
Demers said yes. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked for more clarification on the diagram as to what is 
being requested to be the licensed premises.  Ms. Demers said it will be the 60’ 
x 45’ ballroom and the 20’ x 30’ room to the right of the ballroom. 
 

 Hearing Officer Starritt admitted Exhibits A and B (which was amended to 
indicate the licensed premises in dashed blue ink) into the record (see 
attached) and found the application for a special events permit for Juniper 
Ridge Community School was in order and approved as the issuance of the 
permit would not be injurious to the public welfare by reason of the nature of the 
special event, its location within the community, or the failure of the applicant in 
past events to conduct the event in compliance with applicable laws and 
regulations.    

 
4. Colorado Plateau Mountain Bike Trail Association, Inc., P.O. Box 4602, Grand 

Junction, CO 81502, MOG Outdoor Fest & COPMOBA Bike/Gear Swap on 
April 19, 2014 from 10:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m., the area on 4th Street from Rood 
Avenue to Main and from 4th Street to 5th Street on Main Street, Grand Junction, 
Malt and Vinous 

 
 Pres./Sec’y. of Org.:   Chris Muhr, 262 Red Rim Drive, Grand Junction, CO  

  81507 
 

Event Manager:   Jen Taylor Muhr, 262 Red Rim Drive, Grand Junction, CO  
  81507 

  
  Jen Taylor Muhr, Event Manager, was present. 
 

City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Taylor Muhr two documents marked A and B 
and asked her if she has personal knowledge of the documents.  Ms. Taylor 
Muhr said she did because she authored document A and printed the diagram 
from the City’s GIS site and drew the outline on document B.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked how many years the event has been held.  Ms. Taylor Muhr said 
that this is the 11th year for the event, but only the 3rd year that they have 
applied for a liquor permit.  City Attorney Shaver asked if there have ever been 
any problems during the event.  Ms. Taylor Muhr said there has not.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked about the perimeter outlined in red on document B.  Ms. 
Taylor Muhr said that it shows the MOG sale and the COPMOBA bike and gear 
swap.  It will be on 4th Street from Rood Avenue to Main Street and on Main 
Street from 4th Street to 5th Street.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the entire area 
will be licensed with the point of sale as indicated in blue.  Ms. Taylor Muhr said 
yes.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Taylor Muhr to describe for the Authority 
how the service of alcohol will be conducted in accordance to the law.  Ms. 
Taylor Muhr said that Rockslide’s trained staff will facilitate the sale of the beer 
and the identification process.  City Attorney Shaver asked if Ms. Taylor Muhr 
has given Rockslide any specific direction on the identification process.  Ms. 
Taylor Muhr said she will make sure that all persons of legal age to drink 
alcohol will be wrist banded.  City Attorney Shaver asked how many people are 
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expected at the event.  Ms. Taylor Muhr said the admission is free so it could be 
anywhere from 1,500 people to 3,000 people and possibly more.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Ms. Taylor Muhr how the perimeter will be maintained.  Ms. 
Taylor Muhr said the three street access points will be closed by Your Way Sign 
Company.  Outside areas will be blocked off with yellow construction tape and 
barriers provided by the City.  The alleyway to the parking garage, the DDA 
parking lot, and the alley points on 4th Street will be taped off and have a 
security person watching the areas.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Taylor 
Muhr if it is the same general area as the events in the past.  Ms. Taylor Muhr 
said it is not, it is a new area.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the security is paid 
security.  Ms. Taylor Muhr said yes, as well as trained volunteers.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Ms. Taylor Muhr if it is her desire that the special events permit 
be issued.  Ms. Taylor Muhr said yes. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked for more clarification on the road closures.  He 
asked if the perimeters will be fenced off.  Ms. Taylor Muhr said that the 
buildings will provide some of the barriers but barricades and tape will be used 
for the other areas.  Hearing Officer Starritt asked if that was some type of other 
process they have to go through in order to have the roads closed off.  Ms. 
Taylor Muhr said that she contracts with Your Way and showed Hearing Officer 
Starritt a road closure map.  City Attorney Shaver advised that there is another 
application process for the road closures with the City. 
 

 Hearing Officer Starritt admitted Exhibits A and B into the record (see attached) 
and found the application for a special events permit for Colorado Plateau 
Mountain Bike Trail Association, Inc. was in order and approved as the 
issuance of the permit would not be injurious to the public welfare by reason of 
the nature of the special event, its location within the community, or the failure 
of the applicant in past events to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable laws and regulations.    

 
V. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

Ms. Kemp advised that there is still one unpaid Occupational Tax License for A Taste 
of Heaven Catering and asked City Attorney Shaver if she could send it up to his office 
so a letter could be sent to the establishment.  City Attorney Shaver said yes and 
noted that he had left several messages with the owner of the establishment. 

 
VI. ADJOURNMENT 
   
 The meeting was adjourned at 2:51 p.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – April 16, 2014 
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